Agenda - Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee

Meeting Venue: For further information contact:

Committee Room 5 and Video Fay Bowen

Conference via Zoom Committee Clerk
Meeting date: 12 May 2022 0300 200 6565

Meeting time: 09.00 SeneddPAPA@senedd.wales

This meeting will be broadcast live on www.senedd.tv

(Private pre-meeting)

(09.00 - 09.15)

1 Introductions, apologies and substitutions (09.15)

2 Care Home Commissioning for Older People: Evidence Session 3

Maria Bell - Welsh Local Government Association

Dave Street - Association of Directors of Social Services Cymru

(Break)

(10.15 - 10.25)

3 Care Home Commissioning for Older People: Evidence Session 4

Helena Herklots - Older People's Commissioner for Wales

(Break)

(11.25 - 11.45)

4 Scrutiny of public administration: Evidence session

Dr Andrew Goodall - Permanent Secretary, Welsh Government



Motion under Standing Order 17.42 to resolve to exclude the public from the meeting for the following item of business:

(12.45)

Items 6 & 7

6 Care Home Commissioning for Older People: Consideration of the evidence received

(12.45 - 12.55)

7 Scrutiny of public administration: Consideration of the evidence received

(12.55 - 13.00)

By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42

Agenda Item 2

Document is Restricted

Care Home Commissioning for Older People

May 2022

Introduction

The Older People's Commissioner for Wales welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Public Accounts & Public Administration Committee Inquiry into Care Home Commissioning for Older People.

Social care is a broad and diverse sector, within which good quality care homes will always be needed for some older people to be supported to live lives with value, meaning and purpose.

Staying well, feeling good and being able to do the things that matter to us are vitally important to everyone in Wales. The need for additional support to do this can increase with age. Even with an increasing emphasis on prevention and early intervention, the ageing of the population means that the number of older people needing additional support is likely to increase over time.

Social care is a broad and diverse sector which needs to be flexible, person-centred and outcomes-focused. It should be appropriate, timely and easily accessible, and consistent in both the services provided and the criteria for accessing them. Older people should be at the centre of all decisions about the social care that they receive.

Good quality care homes are one form of social care which can have a major beneficial impact on the lives of older people. Even with the development and diversification of housing provision for older people with care needs, care homes will continue to be the best way for some people to receive the care and support they need and to be supported to live lives that have value, meaning and purpose.

Care homes are part of the wider health and social care system and subject to system-wide issues, such as staffing or winter pressures. A crisis in one part of the system can have a knock-on effect on the whole system. For example, a lack of domiciliary care services can lead to an increase in the numbers of people entering care homes, as well as in delayed transfers of care from hospital, among other things. An outbreak of infection in a care home can also lead to delayed hospital discharge. Commissioning care home places therefore

cannot be entirely separated from commissioning other services, such as domiciliary care services and step-down care.

Assessment of Population Need

In 2014, the Commissioner's *A Place to Call Home?*¹ Report called for a national plan to be developed to ensure the future supply of high-quality care homes. The report called for this plan to include a national demographic projection of need and outline anticipated trends in, and changes to, the type of provision required. Section 14 of The Social Services and Wellbeing (Wales) Act 2014 (2014 Act) subsequently placed a duty on local authorities and health boards to produce an assessment of their population's need for care and support, the extent to which that need is not being met and the level of services required to meet the assessed need. The first Population Assessments were published by Regional Partnership boards in 2017 with the most recent publications in 2022.

Population Needs Assessments vary across Wales and more robust data is required to accurately assess the social care needs of the population and the extent to which those needs are currently unmet. Much of the data that is currently collected under the 2014 Act relates to existing service provision, and population data is not sufficiently disaggregated by age. There is not a clear picture across Wales of the number of older people waiting in hospital and in the community for domiciliary care, or the numbers who are frail and at risk of a life-changing event which may lead to their needing social care.

Forecasts of likely future need for care homes tend to be based on simple age-based projections. Robust data collection that reveals the characteristics of the people using, in need of, or at risk of needing, social care is essential if we are to effectively assess and meet the needs of the population. Data collection should also include factors such as the numbers of people living alone, the provision of accessible housing, and what types of services older people want to use. It is vital also that data is collected to ensure that social care services can respond to cultural needs and language needs.

Engagement

Older people are 'experts through experience' and should be equal partners in decisions taken which affect them. Older people may be: care home residents, for whom the care home is their home and who want to do all the things one would normally do at home; relatives and friends of care home residents, who want to maintain their family and social relationships; current or former employees or volunteers with experience of working in care homes; or funders, who pay part or all of the costs of care themselves or on behalf of someone else.

Older people therefore have a wide range of valuable insights and perspectives which should be brought to bear on care home commissioning at all stages of the process. Older people should be engaged, and their voices should be heard, throughout the commissioning cycle, from population needs assessment, through commissioning strategy

development, service planning and design, procurement and the monitoring of service delivery, to reviewing and distilling the learning to inform the next commissioning round.

The Commissioner engaged extensively with care home residents and their families as part of the *A Place to Call Home?* report and found that priorities for residents included social participation, meaningful occupation, a homely environment, personal hygiene, cleanliness and comfort, a positive dining experience, and access to healthcare.

In June 2020, the Commissioner published *Care Home Voices*, ² to give a voice to people living and working in care homes and their friends and families, and to provide a snapshot of their experiences during the Covid-19 pandemic, the issues and challenges they faced and the changes and improvements they wanted to see. These included staying safe, being informed and seeing and staying connected with loved ones.

The report highlights how difficult lockdown was for many people living in care homes. People highlighted issues around access to health services, particularly visits from GPs, and the impact this was having on the physical health of residents. However, there was also a significant focus on the impact that Covid-19 was having on the mental health and well-being of residents.

Service quality and outcomes

The focus of commissioning processes to date too often has been on contractual frameworks and service specifications rather than the quality of life of older people living in care homes. The Commissioner agrees with the Welsh Government that commissioners' focus should be on commissioning for service quality and the outcomes that matter to older people. In the Commissioner's view, those outcomes should include:

- upholding older people's rights;
- protection from service termination:
- ensuring that everyone has access to their own funds;
- access to independent advocacy to ensure people are able to participate in decisions that affect their lives.

It is essential that the aims of service quality and outcomes are consistently applied throughout the commissioning process, from population assessment, strategy and planning through procurement, service delivery and monitoring, and review and implementation of lessons learned. Currently commissioning intentions can be diluted or negated by the procurement process, and there is a lack of shared intelligence and joint working in contract monitoring to ensure that older people are safe, well cared for and enjoy a good quality of life, and that lessons learned are used to inform the next iteration of commissioning. Contract monitoring should gather data which indicates to what extent commissioning intentions, quality and outcomes are being delivered, and should be analysed and used to inform the next commissioning round. Indicators could include, for example:

- visits by friends and family;
- visits by healthcare and other professionals;
- evictions actual and potential;
- residents with and without deputies;
- the extent to which rights are upheld.

Upholding Rights

The Covid-19 pandemic has shone a light on the rights of older people living in care homes and the extent to which they are upheld.

To identify action that can be taken to strengthen the rights of older people living in care homes, the Commissioner has established a UK-wide group of expert organisations. One of the areas of exploration has been in relation to introducing a 'rights-based contract' in care homes. A rights-based contract would clearly set out the duty on the care home provider to uphold specific rights. Such an approach would embed human rights (and other legal rights) into day-to-day service delivery, ensuring that upholding residents' rights is at the centre of everything that staff do.

Strengthening residents' protection against 'eviction' or service termination is a vital part of strengthening older people's rights in care homes. The Commissioner is aware of instances where a resident has been asked to leave a care home, their home, because of a disagreement about the way in which a service is delivered or a breakdown in relationship between the care home and the resident's family. It cannot be acceptable for an older person to be asked to leave their home because they or their family have sought to uphold their rights.

Currently, residents are given 28 days' notice of service termination, often because the care home has stated that they can no longer meet the resident's needs. Whilst it is appropriate for a resident to move to a different care home if their needs can no longer be adequately met, care home residents and their families should not fear eviction from their care home in response to a dispute between the home and the resident and further monitoring is needed to ensure that instances do not go unchallenged if they occur. The lack of appropriate alternative care home accommodation with vacancies in the desired location can act as a major deterrent to people in upholding their rights as they fear losing their home as a result.

Care home market

The fragility of the care home market has a direct impact on the Welsh Government's ability to drive change and, consequently, has a direct impact on the lives of older people. Striving for high quality should not have to be curtailed by fear of market collapse. Similarly, older people should not be reticent about enforcing their rights because they fear being asked to leave the service and that the lack of appropriate alternative provision would leave them with nowhere to go.

The Commissioner is aware of instances where a social worker has advised residents and their families not to 'rock the boat' as there is no other appropriate care home provision available. Commissioners' failure to ensure a stable care home market should not be forcing people to accept poor quality care and potential breaches of their rights.

Funding

The care home market is fragile partly because the arrangements currently in place for funding care homes are inconsistent across Wales, and do not always reflect the true cost of care. Decisions on whether someone is eligible for NHS Continuing Healthcare or the NHS funded Nursing Care Contribution, in particular, are complex and contentious, and mean that a care home resident with healthcare needs either has all their care costs, including "hotel" costs, paid by the NHS or only receives a contribution of £179.97 a week.

Because the current public funding arrangements do not always reflect the true cost of care, the care home market is being sustained by inequitable fee structures in which self-funders may be subsidising the costs of publicly funded placements, and care homes charge top-up fees – the latter sometimes explicitly forbidden in guidance. There is a concerning lack of readily available redress for people who wish to dispute top-up fees. Many older people and their relatives making the life changing decision about entering a care home are doing so without adequate information and advice.

Cross-subsidisation

There is anecdotal evidence within Wales that self-funding individuals are charged more for their place at a care home compared to an individual who is supported by the Local Authority, which is, in effect, cross subsidising the rates paid by local authority placements. The Competition and Markets Authority also found an average price differential between self-funded and local authority funded places across the UK.³

Top-up fees

Although the Social Services and Well-Being (Wales) Act 2014 Code of Practice⁴ requires authorities to assess an individual's and their relatives' ability to pay prior to placing a person in a care home requiring third party payments, the Commissioner has heard from relatives who have been issued with unexpected bills. It appears that in some cases, local authorities are failing to explain the requirement for relatives to pay top up fees and are simply passing the additional payment requirements to relatives without their prior agreement or knowledge.

The contract price paid to the care home by the local authority has an impact on staff recruitment and retention and therefore can also undermine care homes' ability to provide good quality and continuity of care. This is especially problematic for the growing number of people living with dementia and can lead to the levying of top-up fees, sometimes well after the individual has taken up residence. Although the Code of Practice on charging for social care services states that "an additional cost payment must always be optional and never as

a result of a shortfall in the funding a local authority is providing to a care home to meet a person's assessed care needs", early in the pandemic the Commissioner received inquiries about care homes who were doing exactly that, in order to fund PPE and other infection control measures. The top-up fees ceased when local authorities made PPE freely available to care homes.

The Commissioner's Advice and Assistance team has also received inquiries from worried relatives who had been asked by a care home provider to pay additional fees on top of Continuing Health Care funding by the Health Board. The reasons given by the provider for levying the top-up fees were contradictory. Relatives said they had been told that the fees were for additional benefits such as access to the garden (which their relatives, who were confined to bed with late-stage dementia and approaching the end of their lives, could not use), or for accompanied visits to a GP, (which the Commissioner regards as a basic essential, not an additional luxury). However, the Commissioner has seen a letter from a care home manager which states that the fees were being levied because the Health Board rate for Continuing Health Care funding was not sufficient to cover costs.

It is concerning that residents and their families have found it challenging to dispute care home top-up fees. Individuals can take cases to local authority Trading Standards Departments for action by them and can take legal action themselves. However, care home funding is a complex area, and the level of expertise needed is not always available. This means that personal legal representation is the most likely route, but it is expensive and difficult to find an appropriate solicitor.

Need for greater investment

Improving the commissioning of care homes can only go so far in the absence of greater and sustained investment in social care across the board, which would enable local authorities to pay an improved rate for care home services. With the current levels of investment, some older people unable to obtain domiciliary care are entering care homes earlier than they otherwise would, whilst others with complex needs are being sent out of area for a care home place, away from their families and friends, and those who need services delivered in Welsh (or other languages) may be in localities where services are delivered only in English.

The Commissioner welcomes the Welsh Government's introduction of the Real Living Wage into the care sector, to address issues of recruitment and retention, but this should be viewed as a first step and further increases are needed, particularly in light of rising inflation.

Alongside greater, sustained investment in care homes, there should be more consistency across Wales in what local authorities pay as fees to local authority run and independent sector care homes. The Commissioner hopes that the forthcoming National Framework for Care and Support will ensure greater consistency in contract pricing, transparency about what is and is not included in fees and discretion for residents and families to purchase

additional services which are genuine additional enhancements and only if they choose to do so.

Profit for purpose

Greater, sustained investment of public funds raises questions about what constitutes an acceptable level of profit for private sector providers. It is crucial that priority is given to improving the quality and delivery of care, including through invest in the social care workforce, ahead of increasing profits for private sector providers.

Care home residents, their loved ones and wider society must be broadly accepting of the balance between public funding, provider profit and social return on investment.

Access to own funds

Finally, the Commissioner has been deeply concerned to hear that there is evidence across Wales of older people in care homes who are unable to access their own funds to pay for personal items such as clothes and toiletries because they lack mental capacity but have no-one to act as their deputy to authorise transfer of funds from their bank accounts. This situation compromises older people's dignity, health and wellbeing and cannot be allowed to continue. There is an opportunity to address this through the commissioning process.

Conclusion

The Commissioner looks forward to hearing in more detail the Welsh Government's proposals for the National Framework for Care and Support and to seeing the results of the Health and Social Care Regional Integration Fund's new national models of integrated care in residential settings. It is essential that care home commissioning reduces complexity and rebalances commissioning to focus on quality and outcomes, with what matters to older people at its heart, if we are to ensure the provision of the good care homes we will always need in the future.

References

¹ Older People's Commissioner for Wales (2014) *A Place to Call Home?*. Available at: https://olderpeoplewales.com/en/news/news/14-11-10/A_Place_to_Call_Home_Care_Home_Review_Report.aspx

² Older People's Commissioner for Wales (2020) *Care Home Voices: A snapshot of life in care homes in Wales during Covid-19.* Available at: https://olderpeoplewales.com/en/news/news/20-06-21/Care_Home_Voices_A_snapshot_of_life_in_care_homes_in_Wales_during_Covid-19.aspx

³ Competition and Markets Authority (2018) Care Homes Market Study. P.39. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a1fdf30e5274a750b82533a/care-homes-market-study-final-report.pdf

⁴ Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014: Part 4 and 5 Code of Practice (Charging and Financial Assessment), Welsh Government (version 2 – April 2017). Available at: https://gov.wales/code-practice-charging-social-care-services

The Older People's Commissioner for Wales

The Older People's Commissioner for Wales protects and promotes the rights of older people throughout Wales, scrutinising and influencing a wide range of policy and practice to improve their lives. She provides help and support directly to older people through her casework team and works to empower older people and ensure that their voices are heard and acted upon. The Commissioner's role is underpinned by a set of unique legal powers to support her in reviewing the work of public bodies and holding them to account when necessary.

The Commissioner is taking action to end ageism and age discrimination, stop the abuse of older people and enable everyone to age well.

The Commissioner wants a Wales where older people are valued, rights are upheld and no-one is left behind.

How to contact the Commissioner:

Older People's Commissioner for Wales Cambrian Buildings Mount Stuart Square Cardiff CF10 5FL

Phone: 03442 640 670

Email: ask@olderpeoplewales.com

Website: www.olderpeoplewales.com

Twitter: @talkolderpeople

By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42

Agenda Item 4

Document is Restricted

Mark Isherwood MS

Chair, Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee Welsh Parliament Cardiff Bay CF99 1SN

31st March 2022

Dear Mr Isherwood,

SENIOR STRUCTURE OF THE WELSH GOVERNMENT

I would like to make the Committee aware that I am putting in place from 1 April a new Group structure for the organisation, which will involve some changes to Director-General and associated Additional Accounting Officer roles and responsibilities.

The structure I am introducing will, I hope, allow the Welsh Government civil service to provide more direct support at a very senior level for Ministerial portfolios and Programme for Government delivery. It will also deliver a more balanced set of responsibilities for Directors-General and facilitate better cross-government working. I have discussed these proposals with the First Minister and, while he recognises that this is an issue for me as Permanent Secretary, he supports the changes.

I am attaching with this letter a chart, which shows the functions which will be aligned to each of the new Groups and, where it is known at the moment, the individuals who will be carrying out the new Director-General roles.

I will be designating the occupants of each of the Director-General posts as Additional Accounting Officers. I hope that the new arrangements will assist each of them to discharge those roles as effectively as possible and when I am issuing revised delegations, I will take the opportunity to remind each of them of the importance of their

working positively and constructively with the Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee.

I am copying this letter to the Auditor General for Wales.

An K goom

Dr Andrew Goodall

Ysgrifennydd Parhaol/ Permanent Secretary Llywodraeth Cymru/ Welsh Government

CF10 3NQ Gwefan • Website: www.gov.wales

Y Prif Weinidog

Y Gweinidog Iechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol

Y Dirprwy Weinidog Iechyd Meddwl a Llesiant

Y Dirprwy Weinidog Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol

Y Gweinidog Newid Hinsawdd

Y Dirprwy Weinidog **Newid Hinsawdd**

Y Gweinidog Materion Gwledig a Gogledd Cymru, a'r Trefnydd

Gweinidog y Gymraeg ac Addysg

> Y Gweinidog Cyfiawnder Cymdeithasol

Y Dirprwy Weinidog **Partneriaeth Gymdeithasol**

Gweinidog yr Economi

Dirprwy Weinidog y Celfyddydau a Chwaraeon

Cwnsler Cyffredinol

Aliniad swyddogaethau Llywodraeth Cymru â'r **Portffolios** Gweinidogol

Y Gweinidog Cyllid a Llywodraeth Leol

CC, Grŵp y Prif

Swyddog

Gweithredu

Gwag

Swyddogaethau:

Gweithrediadau ac

Effeithlonrwydd

Cyllid

Adnoddau Dynol

Yr Ysgrifennydd Parhaol

Swyddfa'r Påf Weindog

Swwodfa'r Weignidog

Swyddfa'r Cabinet

Is-adran y Cabinet

Moesea Ymchwiliad Covid

Uned y Cvtundeb Cydweithio

CC, Y Grŵp lechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol Prif Weithredwr GIG Cymru **Judith Paget**

Swyddogaethau:

Perfformiad GIG Cymru

Cyllid y GIG

lechyd Meddwl, Grwpiau Agored i

Niwed a Llywodraethiant y GIG

Gofal Sylfaenol

lechyd Poblogaethau

Y Rhaglen Frechu

Trawsnewid Digidol

Gweithlu a Gweithrediadau'r GIG

Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol a'r

Prif Swyddog Gofal Cymdeithasol

Y Prif Swyddog Meddygol

Y Prif Swyddog Nyrsio

CAFCASS

CC, Y Grŵp Newid Hinsawdd a **Materion Gwledig Tracey Burke**

Swyddogaethau:

CC, Y Grŵp Addysg a Chyfiawnder Cymdeithasol Gwag

Swyddogaethau:

Newid Hinsawdd Tai ac Adfywio Seilwaith Yr Adran Gynllunio Yr Amgylchedd a'r Môr Tir, Natur a Bwyd Y Prif Swyddog Milfeddygol Gweithrediadau

Addysg Y Gymraeg Sgiliau, Addysg Uwch a Dysgu Gydol Oes Cymunedau a Threchu Tlodi Partneriaeth Gymdeithasol a Gwaith Teg Gweithrediadau

CC, Grŵp yr Economi, y Trysorlys a'r Cyfansoddiad **Andrew Slade**

Swyddogaethau:

Y Trysorlys Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol Y Cwnsler Deddfwriaethol Y Cvfansoddiad a Chyfiawnder Cysylltiadau Rhyngwladol a Masnach Busnes a Rhanbarthau Diwylliant, Chwaraeon a Thwristiaeth Y Prif Swyddog Gwyddonol

WEF0

Gweithrediadau

Cyfathrebu Llywodraethiant Masnachol a Chaffael **DDAT & Gwasanaethau** Gwybodaeth a Dadansoddi (KAS) Penderfyniadau Cynllunio a'r

Amgylchedd Cymru

AGC **AGIC**

CC Dros Dro. Y Grŵp Adfer wedi **Covid a Llywodraeth** Leol **Reg Kilpatrick**

Swyddogaethau:

Adfer ac Ailgychwyn Argyfyngau Sifil Posibl a Diogelwch Gwladol

Llywodraeth Leol (bydd yn alinio â'r Gvfarwvddiaeth Gyffredinol Addysa a Chyfiawnder Cymdeithasol yn y tymor canolia)

*Gogledd Cymru

First Minister

Minister Health & Social Services

Deputy Minister Mental Health & Well-being

Deputy Minister Social Services

Minister Climate Change

Deputy Minister Climate Change

Minister Rural Affairs, *North Wales & Trefnydd Minister Education & Welsh Language

Minister Social Justice

Deputy Minister Social Partnership **Minister Economy**

Deputy Minister Arts & Sport

Counsel General

Alignment of
Welsh
Government
functions to
Ministerial
Portfolios

Minister Finance and Local Government

Permanent Secretary

DG, Health and Social Services Group Chief Executive, NHS Wales Judith Paget

DG, Climate Change and Rural Affairs Group Tracey Burke

DG, Education and Social Justice Group Vacant DG, Economy, Treasury and Constitution Group Andrew Slade DG, Chief Operating Officer Group Vacant

Temp. DG, Covid Recovery & Local Government Group Reg Kilpatrick

Functions:

NHS Wales Performance
NHS Finance
Mental Health, Vulnerable
Groups & NHS Governance
Primary Care
Population Health
Vaccine Programme
Digital Transformation
NHS Workforce & Operations
Social Services & Chief
Social Care Officer
Chief Medical Officer

Chief Nursing Officer
CAFCASS

Functions:

Climate Change
Housing & Regeneration
Infrastructure
Planning
Environment & Marine
Land, Nature & Food
Chief Veterinary Officer
Operations

Functions:

Education
Welsh Language
Skills, Higher Education &
Lifelong Learning
Communities & Tackling
Poverty
Social Partnership & Fair
Work
Operations

Functions:

Treasurv

Legal Services
Legislative Counsel
Constitution & Justice
International Relations &
Trade
Business & Regions
Culture, Sport & Tourism
Chief Scientific Officer
WEFO
Operations

Functions:

Operations & Efficiency
Finance
HR
Communications
Governance
Commercial & Procurement
DDAT & KAS
Planning & Environment
Decisions Wales
CIW
HIW

Functions:

Recovery & Re-start

Civil Contingencies and National Security

Local Government (will align to DG Education and Social Justice in medium term)

*North Wales

Covid Inquiry -Cooperation Unit

Pack

Page of

the Pirst

Minister

First

Minister's Office

Cabinet

Office

Cabinet

Division

Ethics